Issue Brief » Antibody Testing for SARS-CoV-2/COVID-19

SUMMARY » The SARS-CoV-2 global pandemic has had far reaching implications for people across the globe. In the United States, this outbreak has exposed widespread failures in the ability of our nation to respond to a major infectious disease threat. The spread of SARS-CoV-2 has been exacerbated by long-term dysfunction not only our health care system but also our social safety nets. Trillions of dollars have been spent in attempts to sustain corporate profits and stock market values. With so many out of work and business revenues stalled there is an aggressive push to "reopen the country". Steps taken towards this goal must be guided by scientific evidence and prioritize protecting public health. The national and international discourse has turned to wide-spread antibody testing as a possible pathway to ending social distancing measures. Frontline health care workers are slated to be among the first to be tested. It is paramount that any steps taken are carefully weighed against the potential far-reaching consequences. For those who may be expected to enter the workforce, premature reliance on serology testing could have deadly consequences and undermine efforts to control the spread of infection.

BACKGROUND

The novel coronavirus, SARS-CoV-2, was identified in December 2019 as the cause of an outbreak of viral pneumonia. The virus spread rapidly around the world and a global pandemic was declared on March 11, 2020. The response has varied widely between countries and, within the United States, between states. While some countries have successfully prevented widespread outbreaks, the United States now has the most cases and deaths.¹

The United States' response to SARS-CoV-2 has been inadequate in many ways. Testing has been largely unavailable, contributing to delays in surveillance, diagnosis, and isolation. Widespread shortages and rationing of personal protective equipment (PPE) have led to high rates of infection in health care workers and other essential workers. Many but not all states have issued stay-at-home orders, an essential step in preventing transmission. Delays in implementing social distancing policies by some models may have increased the death toll during this first-wave of infection by up to 60 percent.² Trillions of dollars have been funneled into Wall Street while millions of unemployed have yet to receive any relief. The United States' response to SARS-CoV-2 has failed and continues to fail by any number of measures.

In contrast, other nations were prepared for the SARS-CoV-2 virus. Several countries acted with a robust and coordinated response that adeptly contained the spread of infection and are now seeing rapid declines in new cases.³



Objectively, the inability to produce and implement widespread diagnostic testing has created one of the biggest obstacles to a successful response in the United States. With SARS-CoV-2 now wide-spread throughout the United States, limited availability of diagnostic tests, and high rates of false negative test results the window for actively surveilling how many people have been infected with SARS-CoV-2 has largely passed in the first wave of infections. This situation creates several challenges in the ability to move forward. It is essential that eagerness to move forward does not once more ignore basic scientific principles.

This issue brief explores the current narrative on plans to "reopen the economy," which largely focus on using antibody testing.

POLICY MAKERS FOCUS ON ANTIBODY TESTING AS KEY ELEMENT IN PLANS TO "REOPEN THE ECONOMY."

Recently, much of the discussion has turned to how stay-at-home orders will be lifted and businesses reopened. This discussion relies heavily on widespread antibody testing. Antibody testing measures antibodies that may be produced in response to pathogens, which is part of the immune response to the virus. These antibody tests are distinct from the RT-PCR tests used so far that measure viral particles and determine active infection only. There are different types of antibodies that emerge at different points in an infection and play different roles in the immune response.⁴ The immune system is complicated and not fully understood. This is especially true for SARS-CoV-2.

Important points to know:

- Antibody testing is not the same as establishing immunity.
- It may be years before we understand immunity to the novel pathogen, SARS-CoV-2.
- >> We are already seeing misuse of the terms. Policy makers are acting as

though antibody testing and establishing immunity are interchangeable.

For example, Governor Newsom of California said in his April 6 briefing that antibody testing will be "foundational, fundamental" to sending Californians back to work.⁵ Governor Cuomo of New York and others have made comments along these same lines.⁶

Along with antibody testing, policy makers are discussing rolling out "immunity documentation," including immunity certificates, passports, or cards. Under these proposals, people would be required to carry with them "immunity documentation" to prove their antibody test status. Dr. Fauci, director of the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases and member of the White House Coronavirus Task Force, recently discussed antibody testing on CNN:

"Within a period of a week or so, we are going to have a rather large number of tests that are available," Dr. Anthony S. Fauci, the leading infectious disease expert in the U.S., said Friday morning on CNN. He said the White House coronavirus task force was discussing the idea of "certificates of immunity," which could be issued to people who had previously been infected. "As we get to the point of considering opening the country," Dr. Fauci said, "it is very important to understand how much that virus has penetrated society." Immunity certificates, he said, had "some merit under certain circumstances."7

Similar programs have been proposed in Italy, the United Kingdom, Germany, and other countries.^{8 9 10}

These decisions are being made on a very short timeframe and with inadequate information. The ways that antibody testing is being discussed raise several serious concerns that are outlined in this issue brief.

1. A positive antibody test does not mean someone is immune. There is still a lot we do not yet know about how SARS-CoV-2 impacts the immune system.

Knowledge about SARS-CoV-2 is growing but there is insufficient information available especially regarding the immune response to this virus. The virus was identified in December 2019 and has only been studied for four months. There is, therefore, no information available on long-term immune response or immunity.

There are some questions that must be asked about this virus before antibody testing is used to inform policies that relax physical distancing protections: Companies conducting the test are supposed to include a statement with the results with some disclaimers, but enforcement of this minimal requirement is unclear and there are reports that it is not happening: "Promotional emails sent to hospitals and reviewed by The Associated Press failed to include required disclaimers. Some kits sold on websites promote themselves as 'FDA-approved' for home testing. The agency has not yet approved any COVID-19 home test."

The CEO of the Association of Public Health Laboratories, Scott Becker, told CNN that his labs would not use the antibody tests on the market due to concerns about inaccurate results and lack of FDA oversight. "It could be quite dangerous," he said.

How long do symptoms last?	Information is still being gathered. ¹¹
How long can someone be infectious?	People with SARS-CoV-2 can be infectious without symptoms, before symptoms manifest, and possibly for several days to several weeks following recovery. ^{12 13 14}
Does having antibodies mean someone is not infectious?	No, having antibodies does not mean someone is no longer infectious for SARS-CoV-2. ^{15 16 17}
Does having antibodies mean someone is immune?	A positive antibody test does not necessarily mean a person is immune to SARS-CoV-2. ¹⁸ ¹⁹ ²⁰
Once someone has recovered from a SARS-CoV-2 infection, can they get it again?	There are multiple reports of people testing positive after recovery and negative tests for SARS-CoV-2. We do not yet know if this is due to re-infection or recurrence of prior infection. ^{21 22 23 24 25}

2. Oversight of antibody tests is lacking. Test results may not be reliable.

Unlike RT-PCR tests, the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) does not require review and approval for new SARS-CoV-2 serological tests, including tests for antibodies.²⁶ This lack of oversight means that it is unclear how reliable the tests are. Tests may produce high numbers of false negatives or high numbers of false positives. Some tests are not specific to SARS-CoV-2 and may measure antibodies to any coronavirus, including those that cause the common cold. Companies conducting the test are supposed to include a statement with the results with some disclaimers, but enforcement of this minimal requirement is unclear and there are reports that it is not happening: "Promotional emails sent to hospitals and reviewed by *The Associated Press* failed to include required disclaimers. Some kits sold on websites promote themselves as 'FDA-approved' for home testing. The agency has not yet approved any COVID-19 home test."²⁷

The CEO of the Association of Public Health Laboratories, Scott Becker, told CNN that his labs would not use the antibody tests on the market due to concerns about inaccurate results and lack of FDA oversight. "It could be quite dangerous," he said.²⁸

Further, the type of antibody that the test measures matters. Different antibodies show up at different points in an infection.²⁹ Not all tests measure the same antibodies and most tests do not measure everything. Some tests are not even specific to SARS-CoV-2 and instead measure antibodies for any coronavirus, including those that cause the common cold.

In short, antibody tests may not even effectively measure antibodies for SARS-CoV-2.

3. Misuse of antibody tests may have dangerous ramifications for containing spread of SARS-CoV-2.

Equating a positive antibody test result with immunity is an irresponsible and unscientific way to use antibody tests given current scientific knowledge. However, in the push to reopen businesses and release stay-at-home orders, many policymakers continue to make this assumption. Using antibody tests to indicate immunity status may lead to unsafely returning workers to work because they are considered "immune":

- > Could lead to exposure to workers who are not immune, which will result in further spread of the virus.
- Could lead to exposure to others from workers who are still infectious. Testing for antibodies in the first ten days or so of infection will not identify that the worker has an active infection and is infectious. Antibody testing to determine return-to-work would not identify asymptomatic or pre-symptomatic infections.

And yet, some testing manufacturers make broad claims about antibody test results. For example, one lab tailors materials to "Employers who would like to see what portion of their workforce is potentially immune/non-infectious."³⁰ It is worth noting that this lab also states, "Positive results may be due to past or present infection with non-SARS-CoV-2 coronavirus strains, such as coronavirus HKU1, NL63, OC43, or 229E."

4. Targeting health care workers for antibody testing raises ethical concerns. Health care employers must not use antibody testing to remove or downgrade protections for nurses and other health care workers.

Many reported plans to roll out and study antibody testing have singled out health care workers as priority:

- The director of the CDC, Robert Redfield, indicated in an interview with media that antibody tests could be used by hospitals to select and place health care workers during a second wave of COVID-19 patients expected later this year.³¹
- » Codirector of the clinical lab at a large hospital in San Francisco stated: "If a health care worker has the antibodies, then they would be at [a decreased] risk of acquiring the virus, so they could potentially be more on the frontline of fighting this and helping those that are infected acutely."³²
- The Chief Medical Officer of a laboratory company, which is performing testing for a health care system and university in Utah, stated, "At this point, I think the target is health care workers who have been exposed perhaps to the disease...To try to determine if they have become infected with the virus and likely developed immunity in case they have not presented symptoms. That will allow us to identify individuals who have developed immunity against the infection, who could potentially go back to work."³³
- » A large health care system in Michigan is also focusing on health care workers in rolling out antibody testing.³⁴

» Large health care systems in Minnesota also reported making plans to use antibody tests for statewide surveillance and starting using them with health care workers.³⁵

This trend echoes what we have seen in other countries using and proposing wider antibody testing. Health care workers in Italy were the first to be tested for antibodies.³⁶ United Kingdom had proposed a similar program to roll out antibody testing for health care workers first, but have since announced that none of the 17.5 million antibody tests purchased work well enough to be used.^{37 38}

Lacking and inadequate personal protective equipment (PPE) has been a significant and ongoing issue that jeopardizes the health and safety of nurses, their patients, colleagues, and families, and ultimately our communities. Throughout the pandemic, nurses and other health care workers have identified a clear pattern where their employers move to the lowest possible standard of protection.

Hospitals and other health care employers may use a positive antibody test result, equated inappropriately with immunity, to rationalize removing or downgrading protections for nurses and other health care workers. This is unacceptable.

There is, in fact, a history of employers using presumed immunity to excuse removing protections. During the 2014-15 Ebola outbreak in West Africa, survivors who had recovered from Ebola were sent into Ebola Treatment Centers, without full PPE, to provide care to patients with Ebola (see photo where a survivor with no PPE works alongside a worker with full PPE).³⁹ ⁴⁰ Even with Ebola, recovering from an infection does not guarantee immunity.⁴¹

The targeting of health care workers in these studies to learn more about immunity and antibody testing raises serious ethical concerns. The lack of protective PPE plus concerted targeting of antibody testing essentially amounts to a widescale experiment being conducted on nurses and other health care workers without their consent.



5. The use of any form of "immunity documentation" to determine return-to-work or lifting of stay-athome orders would further deepen racial and economic disparities in the United States.

The use of "immunity documentation," including immunity certificates, passports, cards, etc., has been proposed in other countries and is being discussed in the United States as a way to reopen the economy faster. "Immunity documentation" policies rely on the inappropriate assumption that a positive antibody test means immunity for SARS-CoV-2; this is a novel virus and currently insufficient scientific knowledge exists to support this assumption.

Antibody testing is likely to follow the same patterns that we have seen with RT-PCR testing, which has been fraught with issues since the beginning:

- » First, the CDC's testing was extremely limited, then it was faulty.⁴²
- Testing and testing materials have been of short supply and private companies have overpromised testing capacity and many states have seen tens of thousands of tests pending results for weeks.^{43 44}
- With the limited supply of PCR tests, we have seen celebrities and government officials have easy access to testing while frontline health care workers and many patients have been denied tests.⁴⁵

Further, testing has not been equitably available across the United States:

- In some places like Shelby County, Tennessee, RT-PCR testing has been available in white neighborhoods but not in black neighborhoods.⁴⁶
- Philadelphia and other places across the United States have shown similar disparities in where testing has been made available, where suburban drive through testing centers have been set up and urban centers neglected.⁴⁷
- African-Americans have been less likely to be referred for testing when they show up for care with signs of infection, which is part of a larger and long-standing pattern where Black and Indigenous People of Color are less likely to get needed care and more likely to have worse outcomes.⁴⁸
- According to the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, non-hispanic blacks are less likely to have health insurance and more likely to be uninsured than non-hispanic whites, which may additionally impact access to testing for SARS-CoV-2.⁴⁹

With use of "immunity documentation," disparities in who has access to antibody testing may result in a disparities in who is allowed to return to work.

Increasing unemployment related to COVID-19 has been unequal. According to the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistic, unemployment rates rose 6.7 percent for Blacks, 6.0 percent for Hispanics, and 4.0 percent for whites in March 2020 alone.⁵⁰ The stark racial disparities in COVID-19-related unemployment mean that testing disparities would further amplify economic disparities.

Even if employers were to offer or require antibody testing directly to employees, there would continue to be disparities in exposure, infections, and deaths.

- We do not know that a positive antibody test means that a worker is immune.
- » We can expect that certain jobs will be pressured to use "immunity documentation" sooner, including health care, grocery workers, other food service workers, retail workers, and manufacturing workers.
- There are already stark disparities in who can work from home: 30 percent of white workers can telework compared to 20 percent of Black or African American workers.⁵¹
- Significant disparities in household wealth, with the median Black family owning just 2 percent of the wealth the median white family owns, mean there will be unequal pressure on Black workers to return to work sooner.⁵²
- The use of "immunity documentation" will likely continue to mean increased exposure, infections, and deaths among these workers.

These disparate impacts on Black workers as compared to white workers with the use of "immunity documentation" would likely further amplify health disparities of COVID-19. The CDC recently reported data that showed that black populations are disproportionately affected by COVID-19. While 59 percent of the catchment population is white, 18 percent is Black, and 14 percent Hispanic, 45 percent of COVID-19 hospitalizations were White, 33 percent Black, and 8 percent Hispanic.⁵³ Several states have now started reporting data on COVID-19 deaths and race and Black patients are dying at higher rates than others from COVID-19.54 These racial disparities in COVID-19 hospitalizations and deaths reflect long-standing health disparities where Black populations experience higher rates of diabetes, asthma, kidney disease, heart disease, lung disease, and other co-morbidities associated with increased severity of COVID-19, caused by racism, economic disparities, housing disparity, environmental pollution, and other causes of inequality.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, antibody testing requires further analysis and discussion.

Before antibody testing is used to determine any policy, more investigation is needed to better understand the interactions between SARS-CoV-2 and the immune system, reliability of antibody tests, and other elements related to SARS-CoV-2.

Based on what we do currently know, nurses know the following measures must be put in place to better manage the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic and prevent further transmission:

- » Workplace protections for nurses and other health care workers, with the highest level of protection as determined by the precautionary principle.
- Congress and the Trump Administration to invoke the Defense Production Act to mobilize a much broader and bigger manufacturing push to produce the N95s and other gear we need now and in the long term.
- » Widespread RT-PCR testing of both asymptomatic and symptomatic individuals to ensure prompt recognition and response to all possible COVID-19 infections.
- » Rigorous contact tracing to identify all people who may have been exposed to a confirmed case, ensuring that those individuals are isolated, and that further transmission is stopped.
- » Coverage of all treatment, care and services for people with potential COVID-19 infection who are uninsured or underinsured, including for insured patients who are denied coverage. This should include funding for widespread communication to the public that all testing, treatment, and other health care services related to COVID-19 will be paid for regardless of their insurance status.

ENDNOTES

- 1 World Health Organization. "COVID-19 Dashboard," online at https://who.sprinklr.com/, accessed April 13, 2020.
- 2 Jewell, B. and Jewell, N., "Opinion | The Huge Cost of Waiting to Contain the Pandemic." *The New York Times*, April 14, 2020, online at https://www.nytimes. com/2020/04/14/opinion/covid-social-distancing. html.
- 3 National Nurses United hosted two webinars with other unions from Global Nurses United, an international federal of nurse and healthcare worker unions from around the world. You can view these webinars at: https://vimeo.com/402470870/13ee32c2a0 and https://vimeo.com/402369273/bfc8f648ed.
- 4 For more information see https://www.britannica.com/ science/antibody
- 5 Becker, Rachel, "Could a blood test for coronavirus antibodies get California back to normal? Lots of questions remain," *The Mercury News*, April 8, 2020, online at https://www.mercurynews.com/2020/04/08/ could-a-blood-test-for-coronavirus-antibodies-get-california-back-to-normal-lots-of-questions-remain/.
- 6 Strum, Beckie, "New York governor looks to antibody testing as a potential means to get people back to work," *MarketWatch*, April 7, 2020, online at https:// www.marketwatch.com/story/new-york-governorlooks-to-antibody-testing-as-a-potential-means-toget-people-back-to-work-2020-04-07.
- 7 Mandavilli, Apoorva and Katie Thomas, "Will an Antibody Test Allow Us to Go Back to School or Work?," *The New York Times,* April 10, 2020, online at https:// www.nytimes.com/2020/04/10/health/coronavirus-antibody-test.html.
- 8 Bienkov, Adam, "The UK plans to issue coronavirus 'immunity passports' so people can leave the lockdown early," *Business Insider*, April 3, 2020, online at https://www.businessinsider.com/uk-plans-coronavirus-immunity-passports-so-brits-can-leave-lockdown-2020-4.
- 9 Hackenbroch, Veronika, "Large Antibody Study to Determine Germans' Immunity to Covid-19," SPIEGEL science [machine translated], March 27, 2020, online at https://www.spiegel.de/wissenschaft/medizin/coronavirus-grosse-antikoerper-studie-soll-immunitaet-derdeutschen-feststellen-a-c8c64a33-5c0f-4630-bd73-48c17c1bad23.
- 10 Horowitz, Jason, "In Italy, Going Back to Work May Depend on Having the Right Antibodies," *The New York Times*, April 4, 2020,online at https://www. nytimes.com/2020/04/04/world/europe/italy-coronavirus-antibodies.html.
- 11 One study found an average duration of symptoms of 8 days; in the majority of cases symptoms lasted from 6.25 to 11.5 days. Sometimes could be shorter or longer. Serious/severe infections may last longer.

Source: Chang, Ke et al., "Time Kinetics of Viral Clearance and Resolution of Symptoms in Novel Coronavirus Infection," *Am J Respiratory and Critical Care Med*, March 23, 2020, https://www.atsjournals.org/doi/10.1164/rccm.202003-0524LE.

12 Transmission of SARs-CoV-2 from asymptomatic patients did not differ statistically significantly from symptomatic patients.

Source: Yin, Guosheng and Huaqing Jin, "Comparison of transmissibility of coronavirus between symptomatic and asymptomatic patients: Reanalysis of the Ningbo Covid-19 data," *medRxiv*, April 7, 2020, https:// www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.04.02.200507 40v1.

13 Many people continue to shed the virus after recovery. Until proven otherwise, we should assume that anyone testing positive for the virus via RT-PCR is potentially infectious. One study found that half of patients remained viral positive following resolution of symptoms for a median of 2.5 days, ranging from 1 to 8 days. Another study found that, for non-severe patients, the viral shedding range was median 20 days after onset of symptoms, ranging from 3 to 33 days after onset of symptoms.

Sources: Chang, Ke et al. Am J Respiratory and Critical Care Med, March 23, 2020. Tan, Wenting et al. "Viral Kinetics and Antibody Responses in Patients with COVID-19," *medRxiv*, March 26, 2020, https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.03.24.20042382v1.

- 14 He, Y., et al., "Public health might be endangered by possible prolonged discharge of SARS-CoV-2 in stool." *The Journal of Infection*, 2020. 80(5): p. e18-e19.
- 15 One study's results indicated that antibodies may not be sufficient to clear the virus. In a study of patients with confirmed SARS-CoV-2 infections, rising antibodies was not always accompanied by clearance of the virus.

Source: Zhao, Juanjuan et al., "Antibody responses to SARS-CoV-2 in patients of novel coronavirus disease 2019," *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, March 28, 2020, https://academic.oup.com/cid/article/doi/10.1093/cid/ ciaa344/5812996.

16 Other studies indicate that seroconversion occurs while patients are still symptomatic and therefore still potentially infectious.

Source: Okba, Nisreen M.A. et al., "SARS-CoV-2 specific antibody responses in COVID-19 patients," *medRxiv*, March 20, 2020, https://www.medrxiv.org/ content/10.1101/2020.03.18.20038059v1.

- 17 Many people continue to test positive for the virus after recovery and remain potentially infectious (see above).
- 18 What is clear from the available scientific literature is that the immune response to SARS-CoV-2 is complicated and we do not yet fully understand it.

Sources: Tan, Wenting et al. *medRxiv*, March 26, 2020, Liu, Bing et al. "Persistent SARS-CoV-2 presence is companied with defects in adaptive immune system in non-severe COVID-19 patients," *medRxiv*, March 30, 2020, online at https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.11 01/2020.03.26.20044768v1. 19 Experts stated in an editorial published in Nature that, "Alarmingly, after discharge from hospital, some patients remain/return viral positive and others even relapse. This indicates that a virus-eliminating immune response to SARS-CoV-2 may be difficult to induce at least in some patients and vaccines may not work in these individuals."

Source: Shi,Yufang et al., "COVID-19 infection: the perspectives on immune responses," *Nature* March 23, 2020, online at https://www.nature.com/articles/ s41418-020-0530-3.

20 It may be important to consider what is known about immune response to SARS and MERS, which are coronaviruses similar to SARS-CoV-2. One study assessed antibodies among patients recovering from SARS infections (IgG and neutralizing antibodies), finding that both IgG and neutralizing antibodies peaked at month 4 after disease onset and decreased thereafter, becoming undetectable in 12% of patients at month 24. Proportion of patients with undetectable levels increased in longer follow-up.

Sources: Liu, Wei et al., "Two-Year Prospective Study of the Humoral Immune Response of Patients with Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome," *Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 2006, 193(6): 792-5. Cao, WC et al., "Disappearance of antibodies to SARS-associated coronavirus after recovery," NEJM, 2007, 357(11): 1162-3.

21 14% of patients discharged from hospital in Guangdong Province tested positive again in later check-ups. Caixin article.

Source: Liuqian, Li et al., "14% of Recovered Covid-19 Patients in Guangdong Tested Positive Again," *Caixin*, Feb 26, 2020, online at https://www.caixinglobal. com/2020-02-26/14-of-recovered-covid-19-patientsin-guangdong-tested-positive-again-101520415.html.

22 A case report showed that a woman hospitalized for COVID-19 tested positive on day 8 after onset of symptoms, then negative on days 12 and 14, then positive on day 17 after her fever had resolved and respiratory symptoms had improved, then negative through day 32.

Source: Chen, D. et al., (n.d.). "Recurrence of positive SARS-CoV-2 RNA in COVID-19: A case report." *International Journal of Infectious Diseases*, PG-. https://doi. org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijid.2020.03.003

Other case reports have found similar results. Sources: Tao J, Hu Z, Liu J et al. "Positive RT-PCR Test Results in Discharged COVID-19 Patients: Reinfection or Residual?" *Research Square*. March 19, 2020 [preprint]. https://doi.org/10.21203/rs.3.rs-18042/v1
Xiankang, Cui and Denise Ja, "Five Provinces Find Recovered Patients Testing Positive for Covid-19," *Caixin*, March 4, 2020, online at https://www.caixinglobal.com/2020-03-04/covid-19-virus-found-in-twomore-recovered-patients-in-tianjin-101523652.html.
Lan, Lan and Guangming Ye. "Positive RT-PCR Test Results in Patients Recovered From COVID-19," *JAMA*, Feb 27, 2020, online at https://jamanetwork.com/ journals/jama/fullarticle/2762452. 24 It may be important consider that reinfection with other human coronaviruses "is reportedly common despite presence of a humoral immune response."

Source: Gorse, Geoffrey J. et al. "Antibodies to coronaviruses are higher in older compared with younger adults and binding antibodies are more sensitive than neutralizing antibodies in identifying coronavirusassociated illnesses," *Journal of Medical Virology*, Feb 19, 2020, https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/ full/10.1002/jmv.25715.

25 Animal models can provide important information but do not provide the highest level of scientific evidence. In one study, rhesus monkeys were infected, recovered (by positive specific antibody), and re-challenged with the same dose of SARS-CoV-2 virus. No viral loads found in nasopharyngeal swabs, no viral load in all primary tissue compartments at 5 days post-reinfection. No recurrence of COVID-19 was reported in recovered monkeys.

Source: Bao, Linlin et al., "Reinfection could not occur in SARS-CoV-2 infected rhesus macaques," *bioRxiv*, March 14, 2020, online at https://www.biorxiv.org/ content/10.1101/2020.03.13.990226v1.

- 26 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Policy for Diagnostic Tests for Coronavirus Disease-2019 during the Public Health Emergency," March 16, 2020. Online at https://www.fda.gov/media/135659/download.
- 27 Perrone, Matthew, "Fears of 'Wild West' as COVID-19 blood tests hit the market," *The Salt Lake Tribune*, April 13, 2020, online at https://www.sltrib.com/ news/2020/04/12/fears-wild-west-covid/.
- 28 Simon, Mallory and Gina Yu, "What are antibody tests and what do they mean for the coronavirus pandemic?," CNN health, April 14, 2020, online at https:// www.cnn.com/2020/04/14/health/antibody-test-explainer/index.html.
- 29 Zhao, Juanjuan et al. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, March 28, 2020.
- 30 Arcpoint Labs, https://www.arcpointlabs.com/ covid-19-antibody-testing/.
- 31 Edwards, Erika, "Antibody tests need to be in place for 2nd coronavirus wave, CDC director says," NBC News, April 13, 2020, online at https://www.nbcnews.com/ health/health-news/antibody-tests-need-be-place-2nd-coronavirus-wave-cdc-director-n1182621.
- 32 Charnock, Matt, "Clinical Lab at Zuckerberg SF General Hospital Begins Antibody Testing for COVID-19 Next Week," *SFist*, April 12, 2020, online at https://sfist. com/2020/04/12/clinical-lab-at-zuckerberg-sf-general-hospital-begins-antibody-testing-for-covid-19-nextweek/.
- Thatcher, Leslie, "ARUP Begins Antibody Testing For COVID-19," KPCW, April 12, 2020, online at https://www.kpcw.org/post/ arup-begins-antibody-testing-covid-19#stream/0.

- 34 "Beaumont will launch country's largest study testing COVID-19 antibodies" WXYZ Detroit, online at https:// www.wxyz.com/news/coronavirus/beaumont-willlaunch-countrys-largest-study-testing-covid-19-antibodies.
- 35 Olson, Jeremy, "Minnesota readies antibody COVID-19 response," *StarTribune*, April 14, 2020, online at https://www.startribune.com/minnesota-readies-antibody-covid-19-response/569595692/.
- 36 Horowitz, Jason, The New York Times, April 4, 2020.
- 37 Boseley, Sarah, "UK coronavirus home testing to be made available to millions," *The Guardian*, March 25, 2020, online at https://www.theguardian.com/ world/2020/mar/25/uk-coronavirus-mass-home-testing-to-be-made-available-within-days.
- 38 https://www.ft.com/content/ f28e26a0-bf64-4fac-acfb-b3a618ca659d
- 39 "Mobilization of Recovered Ebola Patients Could Provide Desperately Needed Manpower in Fight to Curb Epidemic," Johns Hopkins Medicine, Dec 17, 2014, online at https://www.hopkinsmedicine.org/news/ media/releases/mobilization_of_recovered_ebola_ patients_could_provide_desperately_needed_manpower_in_fight_to_curb_epidemic.
- 40 Prentice, Alessandra, "Ebola survivors comfort sick and frightened in Congo outbreak," *Reuters*, April 16, 2019, online at https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-congo-ebola-survivors/ebola-survivors-comfortsick-and-frightened-in-congo-outbreak-idUSKCN-1RTOFD.
- 41 MacIntyre, C. Raina and Abrar Ahmad Chughtai, "Recurrence and reinfection—a new paradigm for the management of Ebola virus disease," *International Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 2016, 43: 58-61.
- 42 Kelly, Meg et al, "What went wrong with coronavirus testing in the U.S.," *The Washington Post*, March 30, 2020, online at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2020/03/30/11-100000-what-went-wrong-with-coronavirus-testing-us/?utm_campaign=wp_post_most&utm_medium=email&utm_source=news-letter&wpisrc=nl_most.
- 43 Judd, Donald et al, "America is ramping up Covid-19 testing, but a shortage of basic supplies is limiting capabilities," CNN, March 28, 2020, online athttps:// www.cnn.com/2020/03/28/politics/coronavirus-swabs-supplies-shortage-states/index.html.
- 44 Singh, Maanvi, "Why is California still waiting for nearly 60,000 coronavirus test results?," *The Guardian*, April 4, 2020, online at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/04/why-california-waiting-test-results-backlog-quest-diagnostics.
- 45 Twohey, Megan et al, "Need a Coronavirus Test? Being Rich and Famous May Help," *The New York Times*, March 18, 2020, online at https://www.nytimes. com/2020/03/18/us/coronavirus-testing-elite.html.

- 46 Farmer, Blake et al, "Long-Standing Racial And Income Disparities Seen Creeping Into COVID-19 Care," *Kaiser Health News*, April 6, 2020, online at https://khn.org/news/ covid-19-treatment-racial-income-health-disparities/.
- 47 "Racial disparities in Philadelphia testing for COVID-19," ABC News Philadelphia, April 8, 2020, online at https://6abc.com/health/racial-disparities-in-philadelphia-testing-for-covid-19/6082241/.
- 48 Farmer, Blake, "Long-Standing Racial And Income Disparities Seen Creeping Into COVID-19 Care," Kaiser Health News, April 6, 2020, online at https://khn.org/news/ covid-19-treatment-racial-income-health-disparities/.
- 49 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Minority Health, "Minority Population Profiles: Profile: Black/African Americans," April 22, 2019, online at https://www.minorityhealth.hhs.gov/omh/browse. aspx?lvl=3&lvlid=61.
- 50 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "The Employment Situation—March 2020," April 3, 2020, online at https:// www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/empsit.pdf.
- 51 Gould, Elise and Heidi Shierholz, "Not everybody can work from home: Black and Hispanic workers are much less likely to be able to telework," Economic Policy Institute, March 19, 2020, online at https://www. epi.org/blog/black-and-hispanic-workers-are-muchless-likely-to-be-able-to-work-from-home/.
- 52 "Racial Economic Inequality," Inequality.org, online at https://inequality.org/facts/racial-inequality/.
- 53 Garg, Shikha et al, "Hospitalization Rates and Characteristics of Patients Hospitalized with Laboratory-Confirmed Coronavirus Disease 2019 – COVID-NET, 14 States, March 1-30, 2020," CDC MMWR, April 8, 2020, online at https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/wr/ mm6915e3.htm?s_cid=mm6915e3_w.
- 54 Evelyn, Kenya, "'It's a racial justice issue': Black Americans are dying in greater numbers from Covid-19," *The Guardian,* April 8, 2020, online at https://www. theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/08/its-a-racial-justice-issue-black-americans-are-dying-in-greater-numbers-from-covid-19.